[image: image1.wmf]

TOWN OF OLD SAYBROOK


Planning Commission



302 Main Street ( Old Saybrook, Connecticut 06475-1741


Telephone (860) 395-3131 ( FAX (860) 395-3125

MINUTES

REGULAR MEETING

WEDNESDAY, MAY 15, 2002 at 7:30 p.m.
PASBESHAUKE PAVILION, SAYBROOK POINT PARK 

155 COLLEGE STREET EXTENSION


I. CALL TO ORDER:  Chairman, Judith Gallicchio, called the regular meeting to order for Wednesday, MAY 15, 2002 at 7:30 p.m. at Pasbeshauke Pavilion, Saybrook Point.

II. ROLL CALL
Attendant Members







Judith S.Gallicchio, Chairman 


 

Robert M. McIntyre, Vice Chairman



H. Stuart Hanes, Secretary







Robbie A. Marshall, Regular Member


Frank R.Vinciguerra, Regular Member


Salvatore V. Aresco, Alternate Member


Kathleen R. Smith, Alternate Member


Attendant Staff

Christine Nelson, Town Planner


Michael Ott, Town Engineer


Marianne Guthrie, Commission Clerk

III. PUBLIC HEARINGS


None Scheduled

IV.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
Municipal Improvement “Main and Sheffield Streets Sidewalks:

Central Business District B-1 District; Coastal Management Zone

Petitioner: Board of Selectmen
Agent: Larry Bonin, Director, Public Works Department

ACTION:
Consider consistency w/PCD; Report to BOS.
The Board of Selectmen and Public Works Department cooperatively recommend improvements be performed to Sheffield Street at the intersection of Main Street. Recognizing the vicinity encompasses public areas including cemetery, town dock, a high density residential neighborhood in addition to Town Halls, the primary focus was children walking to school. Augmenting the existing sidewalk falls under Connecticut General Statute 8-24 dictating municipal improvements shall be reviewed by the Planning Commission. Existing street intersections are defined by the buildings themselves; pavement extends to the structure itself - visual same obscures line of sight. The intent would allow vehicles adequate  turning radius to encompass this obstruction. As advised by Michael Ott, the proposed walkway is within town-owned property and/or right of way privileges; additionally newly-painted crosswalks are proposed to define the pedestrian traffic. Robbie Marshall cited the 2000 POD referencing the Village Center – Main Street : Continue to promote the aesthetic qualities that make the village center an attractive, pleasant to visit, create a positive image of the community, and give a sense of community pride. 

MOTION to approve Main & Sheffield Street Sidewalk plan MOVED by Robbie Marshall  SECONDED by Robert M. McIntyre  APPROVED 5-0-0.

B.


“Autopia” Special Exception for Used Automobile Dealership & Coastal Site Plan 

1383 Boston Post Road (Map 27 / Lot 23)

General Business B-4 District, Coastal Management Zone

Applicant: Autopia , Inc.
Agent: Mark E. Facey, President, Autopia, Inc.

ACTION: Act by 6/5/02 mtg.;  Report to ZBA (NLT 6/12/02)
Mark Facey, President of Autopia outlined his plans for an exclusive used automobile dealership. Mr. Facey indicated this is to be housed in a six thousand square foot building including a repair area as required by the State of Connecticut. The vehicles themselves are high-end collectibles; sales are conducted by appointment only with the customer base originating from the Internet. Staff will include Mr. Facey is the acting President, his wife the Vice President, a repair technician and a business partner.  Chairman Gallichio consulted Town Planner Nelson regarding any outstanding issues who advised a review of consistency with the Plan of Conservation and Development. The business location although situated on Tompkins Road, retains a mailing address of 1383 Boston Post Road. Town Planner Nelson pointed out two previous special exceptions have been from the Zoning Board of Appeals had been granted for similar businesses in the same area. Robbie Marshall cited an except from the 2000 POD: Encourage commercial development that is consistent with town character and which can be demonstrated to be consistent with town desires to limit pressures on existing roadway and storm drainage infrastructures and existing town services including police and fire services. Town Planner Nelson respectfully submitted to expand the motion to include consistency the Connecticut Coastal Management Act as it is corporate into the POD 

MOTION to give favorable consideration to the proposal for Autopia special exceptions for a used automobile dealership. MOVED by Stuart Hanes SECONDED by Robert M. McIntyre APPROVED 5-0-0.

C.


“Blue Point” Modifications of Special Exception for Office Uses

Middlesex Turnpike & Brenda Road  (Map 57 / Lot 32-10)

Restricted Business B-3 District; Aquifer Protection Zone

Petitioner: Blue Point Inc.
Agent: William A. Childress, Esq.

ACTION: Act by 6/5/02 mtg.;  Report to ZC (NLT 7/19/02)
Attorney Childress stated an earlier proposed sixty-eight hundred (6,800) square foot building was approved by the Zoning Board as a special exception which fell back into ownership of the landowner was merely an modification. The permit originally created under the special exception, process must follow the same course of action. The present proposal is similar with the newly proposed building occupying a total footprint of six thousand (6,000) square feet as opposed to the sixty-eight hundred (6,800) already approved. The Commission presented site plans for consultation and Chairman Gallicchio cited driveway concerns particularly entrance and exit having already recommended a Brenda Road access for both. Attorney Childress advised this site the Wetlands Commission at both proposals approved plan. Robert Doane, P.E. for the project explained the entrance/exit decision was based on both ease of access and drainage. Additionally there is a state permit allowing widening of Middlesex Turnpike, thereby facilitating acceptable entrance. Town Planner Nelson referred to the loss of cherished mature shoreline hardwoods as an aesthetic consideration of the landscape, and citing town roads ordinance and road regulations to replace street trees, revise the site plan to mimic the hardwoods species. Don Swan, designated Town Horticulturist, can advise on specific type of hardwood tree consistent to the area. The landscaping should reflect what the vision of a gateway to the town should be and to successfully transition to the nearby residential neighborhood. Architect Doane pointed out the project encompasses a ground water recharge system designed to collect primary rainwater (approximate first half inch) with accumulating oils and sediments thus offsetting the impervious nature of increase. Hooded basins included in the design will accumulate this runoff to the recharge and in harmony with the idea of water rising to its own level. Town Planner Nelson in response to observations concerning the site plan overall and noted it was within the limitations of the comprehensive Zoning Map and is a B-3 zone which is a transitional business zone – designed to transition between higher density commercial and lower density residential development. Robbie Marshall referred to the 2000 POD Goal Number One which states: Continue to allocate sufficient and suitable land area for local services, shore resort, light industrial manufacturing/commercial distribution and the regional service components of Old Saybrook’s economic activity. Additionally Goal Number Eight from the 2000 POD states: Review and monitor land uses recommended for various commercial areas, with consideration for current economic development trends, shifts in industry status such as from manufacturing to office operations, conservation of locations for local retail services and potential for mixed use development that includes housing diversity. Robbie also added consideration be made to the recommendations of screened parking, minimize the impervious surfaces and substitute or introduce hardwood tree species. 

MOTION to send a positive recommendation to Zoning with specific recommendations about plantings and impervious surfaces MOVED by Robbie Marshall  SECONDED by Robert M. McIntyre APPROVED 5-0-0.

D.


“Wilcox” Subdivision & Coastal Site Plan – 2 Lots (2.62 ac. total)

South side of Essex Road (Old Post Road) at Corner of Ferry Road 

(Map 59/Lot 1)

Marine Commercial MC District; Coastal Management Zone; Gateway Conservation Zone 

Applicant: Barbara A. Wilcox
Agent: Angus McDonald/Gary Sharpe & Associates

ACTION: Act by 7/17/02 mtg.;  (NLT 7/18/02).

Frank Vinciguerra has excused himself from this item on the agenda. P.E. Stuart Fairbank briefed the Commission using a site location map to identify and date the original four (4) parcels of land and a conveyance into the present two (2) parcels.  A proposed subdivision of the 2.50ac. lot into two (2) separate lots – one approximately twenty thousand (20,000) square feet and the other slightly over 2.0ac with the provision to construct a single-family residential dwelling which does reside within the Marine Commercial MC District. Public water is available, soil testing has been performed, consultation with the sanitation authority and an application with the Wetlands Commission is underway with the belief it will pass. A variance application to the DBA which approved for the MABL due an existing flood zone of approximately seven thousand (7,000) square feet on the property. The limitations of the flood zone because of elevation and its elimination from FEMA should allow the variance to be granted from the Wetlands Commission. Due to the impending Wetlands Commission decision, the Planning Commission declined to make judgment at this time but continue to the next meeting with the intent to present written approval from the Wetlands Commission, Sanitation divisions, a copy of the CAM and waiver requests as requested.  

MOTION to continue discussion on the Wilcox subdivision to the next Planning Commission meeting. MOVED by Stuart Hanes SECONDED by Robert M. McIntyre APPROVED 4-0-0.

V. OLD BUSINESS

A. “Kronick Subdivision – 5 lots (7.08 ac. total) & Open Space (1.48ac.) 
North of Dibble Road / 1,900’ North of Spencer Plain Road (Map 46/Lot 39)

Residence AA-1 District

Applicant: Joseph Kronick, Owner
Agent: Donald R. Carlson, L.S.

ACTION: Act by 6/19/02 mtg.;  (NLT 6/20/02).


Frank Vinciguerra is reseated. Chairman Gallicchio advised, as this is not a public hearing would give a fifteen-minute public response for consideration in any decision and invited written response. Process includes input from applicant or representative followed by Planning Commission staff, public comment, concluded by the Planning Commission. Robert Doane, P.E. for Mr. Kronick addressed concerns from the previous meeting in the form of written responses of residents and reports from the Town Planner. A site walk by the Planning Commission to this area was considered in identifying plan revisions. Tree line additions as well as stonewalls have been proposed as well as a one hundred-fifty foot (150) square and the land within is to be calculated for the MABL. The billable lot area removes easements areas, flood zones and slopes in excess of twenty percent (20%). One well was modified from Lot #2. To address concerns about well water capacity, Mr. Doane engaged Dr. Charles Dimmick a previous consultant, who suggested a water budget, which takes into consideration the amount of rainfall typically in the area but specifically to recharge in this area. The findings determined seven (7) inches of rainfall throughout the year on this property, accountable for recharge use in wells and the ability to calculate in the use of available water versus water used. Discounting runoff and other related calculations, the seven (7) inches over the seven (7) acre parcel result in roughly 1.2 million gallons of water yearly available per year for this subdivision including the existing residences. With average of five and one half (5 ½) persons per household at roughly seventy-five gallons (75) per person per day, the usage is approximately   seven hundred fifty thousand gallons per year 750,000 – well under the predicated usage of 1.2 million gallons. An estimated seventy-five per cent (75%) of the water is returned to the ground and becomes a candidate for use: net result between two hundred (200) to two hundred-fifty thousand (250,000) gallons to be removed for water usage with an estimate of 1.2 million gallons available for use. Adjoining properties gauged for average use would not be affected by the five (5) lot approval. Aggregate water use in the area ranged from two (2) gallons per minute with one half gallon the acceptable minimum within quality and quantity and the majority falling outside the watershed. The net result is the area has adequate ground water supply and the adjoining wells demonstrate they can tap into a vein that has adequate ground water supply; the depth range of these wells is not excessive as three hundred (300) feet is not uncommon. In conclusion, Robert Doane does not think the proposed additional four (4) lots will not adversely affect the water supply to the proposed subdivision. In response to Sal Aresco’s concern regarding the effect of blasting for these wells, Mr. Doane responded the shallow blast factor is unlikely to affect adjoining properties, nor an adverse effect. The storm water runoff is a fully developed watershed from the previous development and would not have an adverse effect on the watershed as a whole.  Stuart Hanes asked who is responsible for the maintenance of the culverts to which Mr. Doane answered it falls to the property owners. The issue of Open Space regulation for the subdivision was placed before the Commission for rulings as far as function, size and location – the matters that the Planning Commission considers when finalizing its decision. The size of the Open Space property is 1.47ac located partially on Lots 1 & 3  into a conservation restriction and restrict the use of that property so that portion of the site remains in its natural state. Mr. Doane proposed the option to utilize regulations in the requirement of Open Space enabling  conservation easements to be  recognized. The traffic access seemed to be of the most concern especially from Dibble Road. It is a fifty-foot right of way from Spencer Plain Road all the way up allowing the opportunity to widen the road if deemed necessary. While there are limitations in that vehicles must operate slower to navigate and does at times present an inconvenience when meeting opposing traffic, ultimately the matter of safety will be dealt with through reports from local fire and ambulance regarding access for emergency response needs. Mr. Doane who for the record, is the Town Engineer for the town of Essex, participated in the determination to widen Mares Hill Road, which is similar in nature to Dibble Road. In his opinion, the project resulted in more problems than it actually solved explaining the wider road allowed excessive speeding. Conversely, Lynn Road also similar to Dibble Road with respect to vehicle navigation was expanded but in a style that encompasses the natural landscape and allows proper drainage. Chairman Gallacchio, on behalf of the Planning Commission requested reports from both the Town Planner and Engineer on the condition of Dibble Road and the extent to which the five (5) lots may require upgrades to the road. Referring to regulation 5.3.6b, the Planning Commission must decide on the fundamental subject of the safety of the residents of the new subdivision. Michael Ott, Town Engineer felt a decision should be delayed until a survey could be conducted. In opening the forum to the public, Dr. Richard Galinas of 29 Dibble Road submitted a letter intended for the Inland Wetlands Commission. In it, he identified a soil depression and having consulted with a soil specialist, Dr. David Cook samples were taken and in his opinion, the depression has the characteristics of a vernal pool. Under the guidelines of the State of Connecticut, which tasked landowners under a forest stewardship program to identify and protect a vernal pool and its accompanying species. He mentioned one of the guidelines is to distinguish certain varieties and in previous years had noted two (2) types – salamanders and wood frogs. With no other commentary from the public, Planning Commission Vice Chairman Robert McIntyre inquired as the number of maps submitted for review on this area. Town Planner Nelson advised the regulations allow the collective plans (soil erosion, sediment control, storm water, circulation, landscaping) can be placed on the same sheet. While the Commission noted past submissions were several sheets in total, it is fundamentally the Engineer’s submission that dictates its aggregate. Robert McIntyre questioned that while the proposed Open Space, when is identified as such, it is wetlands and therefore would be immune to development. Town Planner Nelson pointed out that as Open Space, the town is responsible and obliged to monitor this space, as it now owns the rights to this easement. Chairman Gallicchio pointed out that the Open Space issue is one that is appropriate for consideration for discussion by the Commission at this time.  Commission member Hanes questioned whether there was appropriate signage to indicate this was a private residential street, to surveyor Don Carlson responded it is not presently in place, although it is a town-owned road - future plans include the signage. Commission member Sullivan asked if an association of residents were planned to insure proper innovation and safety. Mr. Doane indicated there was private maintenance documentation required by the new residents to sign for routine maintenance and lot improvements. Member Sullivan wanted to understand the town would not be responsible for improvements to that road and surveyor Carlson noted a clause the area cannot be offered to the town as a public road – it must remain private. Due to restrictions in town road standards, Mr. Doane said the impact would be less if the town did not acknowledge this as a town road extension. Robbie Marshall suggested the Open Space at present, was not accessible to the subdivision residents. Member Sullivan asked if this were allowable, and Mr. Doane pointed out that as a conservation easement in favor of the town, this would be exempt. Messrs. Doane and Carlson having previously worked together on a similar project, both expressed as it possessed the same method of Open Space and the properties abuts the existing Open Space, it is regarded as the same the same Open Space. The recognition may also further empower the Wetlands Commission to realize their jurisdiction Open Space is largely determined by function. Town Planner Nelson stated in recreational newly identified Open Space, you are providing this to the new residents and should tie into the neighborhood theme. Vice Chairman McIntyre inquired if the vernal pool question could be addressed. Mr. Carlson stated had previously employed a soil site inspector he requested specific attention to any on adjoining properties and was advised there were none. It did not appear any body of water was capable of supporting those species the time throughout the year to classify as such.  Potential roadway connections between this subdivision in Old Saybrook and any in Westbrook were possible. 

MOTION to continue this item to next meeting the discussion on the Kronick subdivision.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

VI.


A. Staff Reports

The Road Endings site visit by Commission members was resoundingly advised to re-examine following a definitive lot identification by Town Public Works Director Larry Bonan. Flags were suggested to demarcate town true boundaries.  

Town Planner Nelson suggested individual site plans for the Road Endings in keeping with neighborhood atmosphere and landscapes. Jim Martin of 6 Sea Lane offered access to his driveway for Commission members to park while on the Road Ending site evaluation. Removal of boulders is to be delayed over concerns of safety until site(s) evaluation has been completed. Further discussion will be carried over to next meeting Jun 5, 2002.

B. Correspondence

On June 5, 2002 the Zoning Board of Approval will conduct a breakfast presentation at Aleia’s Restaurant. 

MOTION to approve payment of Branse & Willis, LLC Invoice #2666 in the amount of $904.50 MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Kathleen Sullivan.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

MOTION to approve payment of Jacobson Invoice #4001 in the amount of $31.26 MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robbie Marshall.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

C. Minutes

Correction requested for April 17, 2002 minutes to reflect address correction of Billow Road vs. Willow Road. Minutes of  May 1, 2002 page 5 last sentence meet Mike Pace rather than preface. Page 6 Town Planner suggested not requested.

MOTION to approve May 1, 2002 minutes as amended  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 5-0-0.

MOTION to adjourn the meeting at 11:29pm to the next regularly scheduled meeting on May 1, 2002 at 7:30pm at Pasbeshauke Pavillion, Saybrook Point.  MOVED by Stuart Hanes.  SECONDED by Robert McIntyre.  APPROVED 5-0-0.
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